Required LSC Bylaws Template: VSI - FAQs

During the September 2018 USA-S HOD meeting, a new LSC bylaws template was approved. Virginia Swimming must revise its bylaws to conform with the new template no later than January 2020. This FAQ document takes highlights from the proposal FAQ and adds commentary relevant to VSI. Any commentary is added in italics.

A very large proportion of what needs to be incorporated into the bylaws involves the structure of the BOD and the associated committees and coordinators. To facilitate an initial recommendation on how to structure the governance structure of the LSC, a small group (Bryan Wallin, John Stanley, Mary Turner, and Kevin Hogan) has met to develop an initial proposal. Without such a proposal, it would likely prove impossible to make the many decisions that need to be made within the context of a BOD meeting.

What are the major changes?

The proposed revised LSC Bylaws template includes many changes to simplify the document and allow increased flexibility for each LSC. Some items are being moved to the LSC's Rules, Regulations or Policies. By moving these items out of the Bylaws, changes will not have to be approved by USA Swimming Rules and Regulations Committee; only by the appropriate LSC body (House of Delegates or Board of Directors). Other items are already included in USA Swimming Rules and Regulations and therefore do not need to be duplicated in the LSC Bylaws. The changes are not intended to mirror the changes to the USA Swimming Board of Directors passed last year.

The revised bylaw template is very streamlined compared to the current bylaws. Our bylaws will be simpler to understand and maintain once the change has been made.

Is implementation mandatory? Is there a deadline?

Each LSC may update their bylaws and implement the changes immediately if the proposed revised bylaws are passed by the USAS House of Delegates. It is hoped that each LSC will take the time to examine their governance structure and take advantage of the changes allowed by the proposed revised bylaw template. Each LSC is required to rewrite their Bylaws and submit them to the LSC House of Delegates for approval. Finally, each LSC must submit their revised bylaws to USA Swimming Rules and Regulations by January 2020. See the recommended implementation document for more information.

Our aim is to seek approval of the new bylaws at the April 28, 2019, VSI HOD meeting. By doing so, we can then elect a slate of candidates that conforms to the new requirements.

What is now required that was not required before?

The major new requirements are the addition of the Finance Vice-Chair to the Board of Directors and the creation of a Governance Committee.

What happened to all of the Board members?

Required Board positions are the only ones listed, but each LSC is permitted to add those positions to the Board that align with its needs, such as Officials Chair, Technical Planning Chair, Diversity & Inclusion Chair, Safety Chair, Disability Chair, etc.

We need to take this opportunity to critically review the organization of our BOD. The current structure may not be the best structure to lead VSI into the future. Our recommendation is far a smaller BOD structure. The BOD would then be charged with running the LSC at a strategic level, while the divisions, committees, and

coordinators would concentrate on the implementation of the strategy and the day-to-day operations of the LSC.

Why is the position of Finance Vice-Chair a mandated Board position?

This position is required to provide the necessary financial checks and balances.

Are the Secretary and Treasurer still required board members?

These remain required board positions but may be filled by staff at the LSC's discretion, provided the laws of the State of Incorporation permit it. If filled by staff, the person would serve with no vote and would not be elected by the House of Delegates.

Our recommendation is to make the secretary a staff position (without vote) and to retain the treasurer as an elected officer.

Why was the Safety Chair/Coordinator changed from a required board member to an optional member?
 Safety is important day to day issue for each LSC. Each LSC should have a coordinator/committee overseeing the safety of its members and ensuring the LSC leadership is informed of any issues. A position on the Board of Directors is not required to accomplish these goals. Each LSC is free to include the Safety Chair/Coordinator on the board if they feel it is important to the operation of the LSC.

Our recommendation is to have a Safety Committee. The chair of the committee would be appointed by the General Chair. The Safety Committee Chair would report to the Safety Division Vice Chair (recommended as the Safe Sport Chair, who would be a BOD member).

• How are Board members selected? Are there more options?

More flexibility is provided for the method of selection of Board members. The General Chair and Vice-Chairs still must be elected by the House of Delegates. The Secretary and Treasurer must also be elected by the House of Delegates unless the LSC chooses to have those functions filled by staff, in which case they are appointed by the CEO or by the Board of Directors. Athlete Representatives may be elected by either the athletes or by the House of Delegates; coach representatives may be elected by either the coaches or by the House of Delegates. Athletes-at-large to the Board may be appointed, elected by the athletes, or elected by the House of Delegates. All other positions on the Board may be appointed by the General Chair with advice and consent of the Board or they may be selected in accordance with the policies of the committee/region they are representing. As an example, the Officials Chair may now be elected by the officials. LSCs must choose the procedures that work for them

In general, most positions would be selected as per current practice.

Why the option for the Coach Representative(s) to be elected by the House of Delegates?

LSCs who prefer to avoid a popularity contest among coaches or who want to maximize the likelihood the Coach Representative(s) will vote with an "LSC hat" as opposed to a "coach's hat" may now select the option for the House of Delegates to elect the Coach Representative(s).

Not recommending that we make this change.

What is the difference between an athlete representative and an athlete member?

There are two Athlete Representatives on the Board – the Senior (in second year of term) and the Junior (in first year of term) who are either elected by the athletes or by the House of Delegates. All other members of the Board who are athletes are referred to as athlete members. Each LSC Board must be comprised of a sufficient number of athletes so as to comprise at least 20% of the voting membership of the Board; this number is inclusive of the Athlete Reps, athletes filling other Board positions (Chairs, Coordinators, Vice-Chairs, etc.), and athletes-at-large. The number of athlete-at-large members will vary with the composition of every Board. Athletes-at-large may be either appointed or elected, at the discretion of the LSC.

Why are the Board member term limits being changed?

Board Member terms were changed from 2 years to 1-4 years and term limits changed from four years to two consecutive terms to provide LSCs with more flexibility. LSCs can now also place limits on consecutive service on the board if they wish to encourage turnover.

We recommend either a 2- or 3-year term, but not 1- or 4-year terms.

Why is a Governance Committee required?

The Governance Committee is key to leading the ongoing development of the BOD; to oversee the life cycle of the Board and to develop policies for effective governance. The Committee's work is done in partnership with the board (and in collaboration with any staff). The Committee's work focuses on establishing and driving an improvement process to help the board and individual directors become valuable as strategic assets contributing to the long-term success of the organization. Specifically, it focuses on these areas of development:

- 1. Board Focus and structure- helps keep the strategic plan at forefront of the BOD- helps to shape the agenda based on the strategic plan.
- 2. Board Composition- assesses current needs of the BOD as related to strategic focus of the BOD
- 3. Orientation and engagement- for new members, ongoing program of BOD education and development
- 4. Board Effectiveness- leads evaluations of BOD overall, individual members, meetings etc.
- 5. Board Leadership- identifies needs on the BOD, succession planning, BOD diversity etc.

Are the Governance/Nominating committees one or two committees?

The functions of both committees are required and the LSC can do this with nominating duties incorporated into those of a Governance Committee or they can continue to have a separate Nominating Committee. If the LSC is satisfied with their nominating committee, they can leave it as a separate committee. If the LSC would like to do more succession planning and coordinate it with the overall review of the effectiveness of their LSC, they can choose to combine the nominating and governance committees.

Recommending a Governance Committee that incorporates the Nominating Committee responsibilities. There would be no separate Nominating Committee.

Why the options for method of selection of the Governance Committee?

Because the Governance Committee members must be carefully selected to satisfy a matrix of abilities, diversity, geographic representation, backgrounds, etc., many LSCs will select the option to appoint. If the committee responsible for making nominations is appointed, terms must be staggered to minimize any General Chair's ability to "stack the deck." LSCs may opt to have the Governance Committee members elected by the House of Delegates. Options are presented that seek to ensure an LSC's flexibility while minimizing a General Chair's influence on elections in a given year.

Recommending appointing the committee.

• Why not specify the number of committee members and define who they are?

Each LSC is unique and has different needs to conduct their business. The committee structure was intentionally left open to allow each LSC to determine what committees were required to service their business needs. Most committees are better suited to be defined in the Policy Manual, rather than the Bylaws, in order to maintain more flexibility. Needs of LSCS evolve along with volunteers and staff, so flexibility is imperative.

With the exception of the committees required to be in the bylaws, we are recommending that all other committees and coordinators be shifted to the Policies & Procedures. We will need to work through the specifics.